



CanCOVID
COVID-19 • SCIENCE • KNOWLEDGE
CONNAISSANCES SCIENTIFIQUES - COVID-19

Issue Note

High-quality long-term care homes: International approaches in implementing reforms

Contributions: Christine Chan, Rosa Stalteri, Clémence Ongolo Zogo, Susan Law, Nathan Stall

Executive summary

The purpose of this report is to highlight key lessons for Canada in adopting quality assurance mechanisms to improve the quality of long-term care homes (LTCHs).

This report is the second of two papers by CanCOVID on the quality of long-term care. The first report focused on ***Quality assurance mechanisms in long-term care homes: Evidence from abroad***. This second report gives examples on how jurisdictions implemented a mix of interventions to ensure quality of care in LTCHs, and what Canada can learn from these implementation processes. Thus, the first paper covered the “what” question and the second will delve into the “how”.

Note also that while long-term care (LTC) in European countries typically refers to care provided in both LTCHs and in the home setting, this report focuses only on institutional care.

Question

What can Canada learn from the way quality assurance mechanisms have been implemented abroad to improve quality of care in long-term care homes?

In reviewing the evidence for this report, we found no apparent association between the quality of LTCHs and quality assurance mechanisms. Quality assurance mechanisms are categorized in the literature as broadly falling under: regulatory mechanisms, economic mechanisms, and informational mechanisms. Existing evidence on LTC quality is skewed towards associations with financial expenditure and fiscal measures and this is driven by concerns worldwide over fiscal sustainability of LTC. In general, peer-reviewed research in quality of LTC settings lags behind research in quality of care in acute-care settings; therefore, this report on LTC quality has been heavily reliant on grey literature produced by policy and research institutes.

Overseas experience suggests that a multi-pronged approach to driving LTCH quality is necessary – one underpinned by dignity as a core value, one that is mindful of the place of LTCH within the wider health and social care sectors and its relationship with the informal care sector, and that considers both intended and unintended consequences of proposed mechanisms. Due to the observed cycles of reform, reform reversals, and re-reforms in jurisdictions around the world, assuming a more formative and learning approach when introducing new, or modifying existing, quality assurance mechanisms may be helpful in the Canadian context, bearing in mind the ten lessons presented in this report:

Lesson 1: Countries have taken advantage of policy windows to advance quality improvement in LTCH. Quality assurance regimes are shaped by a country’s unique policy traditions. Policy legacies present not only constraints but can also have enabling effects and spark policy innovation. This can happen during major ‘focusing’ events which open a ‘policy window’ for bold governmental action. The SARS-CoV-2 pandemic and its impact on LTCHs is an example of a focusing event which did create a window of opportunity for policy innovation.

Lesson 2: Building of specialist capacity and capability in LTC clinical and managerial leadership is a core component of quality reforms. Foresight and leadership are necessary preconditions in launching a new quality assurance initiative or mechanism: expertise is needed in a wide range of areas not restricted to just LTCH specialization but in organizational development, quality management, and adult training as well. Alliances that span institutional

and geographic boundaries can contribute to building clinical and managerial leadership expertise within the LTC sector.

Lesson 3: Attention is paid to ensure the right incentives exist and are aligned with a country's quality assurance mechanism. The current worldwide shift from structure and process measures to outcomes measures must be accompanied by incentives that are aligned with objectives to improve quality. A relationship-centred orientation to quality assurance mechanisms can incentivize providers to improve quality on their own regardless of whether there is government oversight.

Lesson 4: National-level government involvement is common. Even countries with decentralized quality assurance systems have national governments which play an active role in regulating quality, particularly with respect to national legislation, standards, and inspection regimes.

Lesson 5: LTC quality regulators must be appropriately resourced. Much is expected of regulators yet some are hampered due to inadequate resourcing. It is important to consider the operational sustainability in terms of its capacity and capability when setting up an independent regulator to regulate quality of care in LTCHs, and to be aware of the limitations of regulators since harsher sanctions are rarely utilized in practice so effectual follow-through is essential.

Lesson 6: Public reporting must be understandable and inform decision-making. It is not enough to achieve accuracy and transparency of information; publicly available information must be understandable from a user's perspective and have practical value in decision-making. Evidence shows users may not be aware of the existence of public reporting, if they are then they may not understand the information, and despite having the information, make decisions based on factors other than or in addition to quality.

Lesson 7: Fiscal capacity is a fundamental requirement. Sustainable funding is necessary to support robust quality improvement mechanisms. All countries reviewed reported challenges with fiscal sustainability, and Canadian experts recommend attention be paid to the uneven fiscal capacity between levels of government and between provinces.

Lesson 8: Shifts to home care can result in unintended de-professionalizing of care provision. Shifts from institutional to informal and home-based care can have the unintended impact of reducing care expectations and lowering professionalism in the LTC sector.

Lesson 9: A community-development and whole-of-society approach to LTC needs is the way forward. Neighbourhood and community development have been a critical part of some countries' reform journeys towards increasing quality of LTC, and evidence is building (but currently sparse) in terms of the impact of these on LTC quality.

Lesson 10: LTC reforms reflect changing cultural norms and advanced jurisdictions are increasingly incorporating preventive LTC – services that aim to prolong independence and re-enable older adults to live well outside institutional care for as long as possible – in its purview. LTC reforms can reflect shifting cultural values and the most advanced jurisdictions are incorporating preventive long-term care into its purview for action.

Definitions

Quality is a social construct and its perception differs from person to person. Quality of care depends on the nature and function of care, about which there is no universal consensus.¹ Therefore, a wide range of conceptualizations of LTC quality exist in the literature. For example, the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) reports typically articulate quality of care as having these dimensions: effectiveness, safety, patient-centredness, care co-ordination, and integration² whereas European academics articulate different dimensions: availability, accessibility, affordability, person-centredness, comprehensiveness, continuous improvement, and outcome-orientation.³

Quality of care is commonly defined by national governments or national-level stakeholders who provide a framework for quality, which is then implemented at a local or regional level. Countries differ according to the degree to which monitoring of the framework is seen as a responsibility of the central government or a decentralized function of lower administrative structures.

Quality assurance in this paper is defined as “the activity of third parties to ensure and certify defined quality criteria from an external perspective”⁴ and, as described above, it is acknowledged that quality itself is conceptualized differently by different jurisdictions and stakeholders.⁵

Long-term care (LTC) in Europe is typically used to describe both LTCHs and care provided in home settings (referred to a ‘home care’). In this report, we focus on *long-term care homes (LTCHs)*. This paper uses the Health Canada definition of LTCH: living accommodation for people who require on-site delivery of 24-hour, 7-days a week supervised care, including professional health services, personal care, and services such as meals, laundry, and housekeeping.⁶

Methods

Literature review: A literature review was undertaken to identify information on quality in long-term care homes, searching for systematic reviews in the first instance, then expanding to studies in the peer-reviewed and grey literature. Databases used included Cochrane, PROSPERO International prospective registry of systematic reviews, Centre for Reviews and Dissemination (UK), Health Systems Evidence Database, Epistemonikos, Agency for Healthcare Research & Quality Evidence-Based Reports, Evidence Synthesis Network, WHO COVID-19 Global Literature, TRIP, Google Scholar, and Canadian Foundation for Healthcare Improvement database.

Search terms and phrases included long-term care, nursing home, residential care, care home, aged, elderly, quality, reforms, review, regulation, implementation, and lessons. This approach was supplemented with information obtained by extensive grey literature searches which included national health and social care websites, key international reports including those produced by the OECD, the European Commission’s European Social Policy Network, and the World Health Organization (WHO), articles recommended by experts, and reviewing reference lists of identified relevant reports and articles.

Search terms and inclusion criteria can be found in [Appendix 1](#).

Countries included in this paper include Denmark and the Netherlands, two countries which stand out in the literature as having high-quality LTC systems. Other countries were selected based on similarity to the Canadian context – for example, Sweden, like Canada, has a decentralized data-measurement/public-reporting based system for LTC quality assurance – and countries were also selected as contrasts to the Canadian context, for example Australia and the UK are both centralized inspection-based systems.

Interviews: Key informants were selected on the basis of scientific expertise and/or health systems leadership in the domain of long-term care, as well as availability in the time available for the production of this report. They were interviewed to provide views on the current state of the evidence available on the topic and to clarify aspects of work they have published on this topic. See [Appendix 2](#) for details on the key informants who were invited to provide comments.

Limitations

This paper has been produced with substantial reliance on grey literature, particularly reports by research and health organizations, and draws from peer-reviewed journal articles and informant interviews.

Given time constraints, it is not an exhaustive international review of implementation processes relating to quality assurance mechanisms in LTCHs and we do not strive to compare implementation processes in detail. Jurisdictions were selected based on relevance and include a range of contexts and mechanisms.

While quality assurance systems are typically designed across four levels (system, organizational, professional or carer, and resident) this paper is focused on system-level mechanisms.

Additionally, we have focused on quality assurance mechanisms in formal care and have not considered unpaid caregiving (informal care) i.e. unpaid care provided by informal or unpaid caregivers such as spouses/partners, other members of the household and other relatives, friends, neighbours, and others), though it is noted that informal care quality is one of the least researched areas in LTC literature.^{7,8} See CanCOVID's upcoming report on engaging informal carers in long-term care: *Supports and interventions to integrate unpaid caregivers in long-term care and in the care of those aging in place among OECD countries*.

Findings

Government policy interventions in LTC in Europe and North America started about 30 years ago and have given rise to a variety of LTC systems. A policy legacy refers to public policy traditions within a country based on an established profile of strategies.⁹ Policy legacies are one of the most influential forces determining the direction of future reforms.¹⁰ The countries we focus on in this report cover a diverse range of policy legacies including the type of welfare regime that exists in a country. Using the classification of welfare regimes developed by Esping-Anderson, this report covers countries with¹¹:

- Liberal welfare regimes such as Canada, the United Kingdom (UK), and Australia where benefits are means-tested, universal cash transfers are modest, and some social insurance schemes exist;

- Conservative welfare regimes such as Austria where there are status differentiation and social rights are related to status and class, and compulsory labour market insurance is common; and
- Social Democratic welfare regimes such as Denmark and the Netherlands, which provide many universal benefits since social rights are based on citizenship.¹²

In actuality, many countries are some form of hybrid of the above regimes, for example, the UK has been described as a 'liberal-social democratic' regime¹³ and the Netherlands has been described as a 'democratic-conservative' regime.¹⁴

In a previous CanCOVID report, *Quality Assurance Mechanisms in Long-term Care Homes: Evidence from Abroad*, LTC quality assurance regimes were described as being either professionalism-based, inspection-based, or data-measurement/public-reporting-based and it was noted that, although there is evidence of association between health outcomes and welfare regimes (as evidence shows Scandinavian welfare regimes provide better health compared to other regimes), there is no evidence of an association between the choice of quality assurance regimes and welfare regimes.^{15,16}

Policy legacies matter and policy windows present an opportunity

While underlying welfare regimes do not necessarily determine the mix of quality assurance mechanisms used in a country, policy legacies do, and legacies have both constraining but also enabling effects. Therefore, the legacies can create room for policy innovation despite apparent path dependency¹.¹⁷ This is consistent with Kingdon's 'policy window' framework which suggests that bold government action is more likely to happen during relatively short 'policy windows', when dramatic 'focusing events' bring a topic onto the policy agenda and direct public and political attention to particular policy problems.¹⁸ The disproportionate impact of the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic on LTCHs¹⁹ could be considered a focusing event opening a 'policy window' for government action.

Lesson 1: Countries have taken advantage of policy windows to advance quality improvement in LTCH. Quality assurance regimes are shaped by a country's unique policy traditions. Policy legacies present not only constraints but can also have enabling effects and spark policy innovation. This can happen during major 'focusing' events which open a 'policy window' for bold governmental action. The SARS-CoV-2 pandemic and its impact on LTCHs is an example of a focusing event which did create a window of opportunity for policy innovation.

An example of when a policy window was opportunistically used to effect major reform is the 2007 structural reform in Denmark which was described as the 'greatest public sector reform ever undertaken in Denmark'²⁰ and which set the course for future development of the Danish welfare regime and set a foundation for its LTC system. Five new regions replaced existing counties, and the number of municipalities fell from 271 to 98. The Berlingske Tidende newspaper's coverage of a public poll in support of this downsizing and of reform-friendly articles opened a policy window. A Danish politician, Rikke Hvilshøj, who opportunistically linked the three-level governmental structure with the high tax burden on the Danish people, together

¹ Path dependency is the tendency to develop in certain ways that are driven by historical patterns: what has happened in the past persists due to resistance to change.

with other policy entrepreneurs skillfully took advantage of the window to bring about the largest public sector reform in Denmark.²¹

Quality assurance is commonly a shared governmental responsibility and new mechanisms require new clinical and managerial skills

Most countries around the world,²² including countries covered in this report have a decentralized system for quality assurance with multiple levels of government or entities responsible for regulating quality. Almost every country has struggled with the tension of national or federal involvement versus the desire for local autonomy at provincial or regional or municipal levels. Local autonomy is described in the literature as the authority of lower-level governments to make independent decisions about delivering services, and national-level governments are typically concerned about access to, and consistency of service standards, across geo-political jurisdictions within a country, and across different demographic populations.²³ The two levels of government are often in a state of tension since both have interests, although different roles, in ensuring LTC service delivery to the population.

The Netherlands has been a system of decreasing the extent of national government responsibility for LTC as well as decentralizing responsibility to the municipal level. The Dutch experience of LTC reform is a part of a wider reform journey in that country – moving from a social insurance model to managed competition between private insurers – over the past 20 years following the integration of social private health insurance systems. The evidence examining this change has shown that it is possible to fundamentally change the underlying model of service and provision despite failures along the way. Earlier attempts at reform in the 1990s failed because of objection from insurers, employers, and clinicians, as well as due to changes in government. However, the original plans contained sub-reforms and overtime, those sub-reforms were gradually implemented, and these incremental changes opened the way to more fundamental changes to be introduced in 2006.^{24,25}

The 2007 reform decentralized government responsibility in LTC with the introduction of the Social Support Act. It has been described in the literature as ‘the start of a contentious policy drama; a struggle between the national government and the municipalities’.²⁶

LTC reforms in the Netherlands required new expertise and skills, and most municipalities anticipated this by embarking on internal restructuring initiatives, retraining staff, and hiring new staff with the necessary skills.

The Austrian experience also holds important lessons regarding the role of foresight and leadership in effecting reforms. Austria and Canada were countries which failed to prioritize the LTC sector early in the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic.²⁷ Similar to Canada, Austria did not have a wider ‘elder care system’ which encompassed LTCHs as part of a larger plan to address the needs of older adults and had no long-term care ‘system’. Instead, there are a number of measures at various governance levels that together consider long-term care needs of Austrians. The federal government oversees the universal allowance for LTC, and the provincial governments are responsible for LTC (in both LTCHs and in-home care).²⁸

Over the years, the federal government has become more involved in LTC issues under its federal responsibility in consumer protection, even though the nine provinces are responsible for providing LTC services. When a universal allowance for long-term care was introduced in 1993,

the federal government and the nine provinces drew up an agreement, describing the services to be provided and quality standards. The two levels of government in collaboration with stakeholders including LTCHs themselves established a National Quality Certificate for Old Age and Nursing Homes (the 'NQZ'), which LTCHs can voluntarily apply for. The purpose of the national quality certificate was to 'make visible' quality assurance measures in LTCHs which go beyond what is legally required, and to create an incentive for quality improvement.²⁹

This system was predicated on a pre-existing voluntary quality management system, E-Qalin, which was established around 2007 by stakeholders, providers, and researchers coming together to develop a quality management system in response to deficiencies in quality and inspection methods. The E-Qalin process trained managers as well as facilitators to carry out self-assessment and to implement continuous improvement processes in LTCHs.

Prior to the adoption of quality management in LTC in Austria, there existed a wider EU project called the European Quality Improvement and Innovative Learning (E-Qalin) from 2004 to 2007, involving 30 organizations from seven member states, where a working party was established in 2005 by the Austrian Ministry of Labour, Social Affairs and Consumer Protection and Federal Association of Old Age and Nursing Homes).³⁰

As formally described in published studies, the EU project to establish a transnational quality system for LTCHs was initiated by the Austrian Institute for Training and Education in Public Health.³¹ However, in a personal account by an academic observer at the time, the E-Qalin initiative was the result of a 'lucky encounter' between the President of the Austrian Federation of Care Home Managers, a director of the IBG (Institut für Bildung im Gesundheitswesen), and a private consulting institute. A multidisciplinary group of experts, including Dr. Leichsenring, bringing together gerontology, care home management, but also adult training, quality management and organizational development, convened to inspire this development.

There is some literature emphasizing the importance of both clinical and administrative leadership in LTCHs. In many countries, LTCHs are without general or specialist health professionals to provide clinical leadership within the nursing home, resulting in inferior medical care within LTCHs and a continuation of the perception that nursing homes are not attractive career-progressing settings for clinicians and managers to work in.³² The lesson for Canada might be to consider forming a pan-Canadian alliance to develop nursing home capabilities – both clinical and managerial, as has been suggested by other international task forces.

Lesson 2: Building of specialist capacity and capability in LTC clinical and managerial leadership is a core component of quality reforms. Foresight and leadership are necessary preconditions in launching a new quality assurance initiative or mechanism: expertise is needed in a wide range of areas not restricted to just LTCH specialization but in organizational development, quality management, and adult training as well. Alliances that span institutional and geographic boundaries can contribute to building clinical and managerial leadership expertise within the LTC sector.

The pilot phase of the Austrian initiative that started in 2008 involved 14 LTCHs proposed by the provincial governments, all of which were awarded the NQZ. In 2011, the NQZ was given a legal basis and an NQZ organization was created. The NQZ is a voluntary certificate for LTCHs which prioritizes process and outcome quality. It is a 'positive incentive system'. LTCHs must have the following in place to apply for an NQZ: a quality management system, a self-

assessment process, a process that involves stakeholders, and a consumer satisfaction survey.
33

Figure 1: The E-Qalin Framework

Table 2.3 Overview of the E-Qalin model to assess and improve the quality of care homes in Austria

Structures and Processes (66 criteria = 50 per cent)	Results (25 partial results assessed by key performance indicators = 50 per cent)
Five Perspectives	Five Perspectives
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Users, e.g. biographical approach, privacy, care process • Staff, e.g. working time arrangements, cooperation, communication, incentives • Leadership, e.g. corporate policies, organization, financial management • Social context, e.g. relationships with families, partners, media • Learning organization, e.g. learning, transfer of knowledge, assessment 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Users, e.g. quality of care, user satisfaction (quality of life) • Staff, e.g. satisfaction with working conditions, staff-turnover • Leadership, e.g. economic viability, financing, costs • Social accountability, e.g. satisfaction of family and friends, attractiveness as employer • Future orientation, e.g. sustainability, education and training

Source: *Regulating long-term care quality: An international comparison. p. 57.* ³⁴

The E-Qalin framework, shown in Figure 1 above, does not prescribe standards or key performance indicators; instead, LTCHs are supported to work with those key performance indicators that are most suited to their current status and that improve transparency. ³⁵

As mentioned, the E-Qalin initiative was seen as a successful initiative in Europe³⁶, and based on this, the Austrian Ministry for Social Affairs and Consumer Protection started the initiative to develop the NQZ. The NQZ was conceived as a tool for voluntary external certification of LTCHs who already have in place a recognized quality management system, and so the NQZ was to be a supplementary external audit to complement the self-assessment process at a national level. ³⁷ As mentioned, the aim was to make visible the quality of care in LTCHs and provide incentives to drive up quality by sharing good practice and providing visibility for certified providers. In Austria, clients are free to choose between providers so the NQZ can improve providers' market position. In 2014, Mor et al reported that the NQZ was to be rolled out over the 'next few years' and enjoyed broad support including from most regional governments. Mor et al noted that the NQZ 'will remain on a voluntary basis as experience has shown that organizational improvement only works if management and staff are engaged in quality management, rather than perceiving it as yet another bureaucratic exercise to please funders, regulators, or purchasers. ³⁸

One region (Lower Austria) did attempt to make E-Qalin mandatory several years ago, but uptake was low since management perceived this as ‘yet another bureaucratic burden’ rather than an opportunity to improve.

Of the 900 LTCHs in Austria, about 300 use E-Qalin or another accredited quality management system, and only 54 LTCHs have been awarded the NQZ as of January 31, 2022.³⁹

Dr. Leichsenring reported that it is a struggle to encourage LTCHs to sign up for NQZ as it is first and foremost, voluntary, and the benefits of the time-consuming process to the LTCHs may not be enough to motivate LTCHs. ‘More funding would be needed, but also more incentives for care homes, and constant support for how to work with this system, and why it makes sense in terms of user and staff satisfaction’.

There is a strong association between incentives and uptake of quality improvement initiatives in the evidence reviewed. Within the field of quality improvement, there has been a shift from provider-centric ways of assessing quality to consumer-directed quality measures and to relationship-centred quality measures. Provider-centric quality is primarily concerned with what providers are interested in to assure themselves that they are providing safe quality care, but for some providers, such levels of quality represent the ceiling and limits their effort to strive beyond this ceiling. Critics of the existing system have described the rise of consumer-directed quality as a response to decades of care according to the dictates of providers with consumer views rarely sought. It can be spotted when providers treat residents as consumers and provide what some experts call ‘are the pillows fluffed’ indicators (also called ‘cruise ship living’ by others). Whereas with relationship-centred quality, the focus is on the resident as a unique individual and the relationships surrounding that resident with carers (both formal and informal).^{40,41}

In a webinar presentation by Michael Wolfson, PhD in February 2022, Dr. Wolfson explained:

“When we want to determine a program is working well, we would evaluate whether the structure is working well, are there processes in place and what are the outcomes? (Typically organizations) have a structure and processes, but no way of evaluating outcomes because they do not have the data. But even if LTCH providers may be aware of the quality of care, their incentives may not be necessarily aligned.”⁴²

Studies reviewed for this report contain quality measurement approaches that can be broadly categorized as being organization/provider-centric, consumer-directed, or relationship-centred.⁴³ Figure 2 shows the different orientations of quality measurement, presents examples of each type, and comments on the impact on quality through the presence of incentives.

Figure 2: Different orientations of quality measurement and corresponding incentivized behaviours

Orientation of quality measurement	Example of this in practice	Incentivized behaviours
Organization- or provider-centric quality measurement	Inspections by regulators in the UK and Australia to make sure residents are safe. The focus is on measures that are assessed by the regular, which are focused on the provider organization e.g. “please rate the cleanliness of the facility from 1 to 5.”	The way governments pay providers can incentivize them to focus too much on organization-focused quality. There is evidence that regulations raise quality to a basic level but not beyond. ⁴⁴ There is also evidence that providers can actually reduce their superior performance to meet a lower minimum level prescribed by regulations, thereby increasing apparent resource efficiency. ⁴⁵ Furthermore, in the UK system, which passes or fails providers, there is no way of knowing if they had just ‘scraped through’. ⁴⁶
Consumer-directed quality measurement	Provider-centric quality measurement becomes subservient to consumer-directed measures of quality. The most common type of consumer-directed measures are consumer or client satisfaction measures such as “how satisfied are you with the quality of care in this facility or home?” which some researchers say is “an unfortunate label because there is general confusion about what consumer satisfaction means and how to measure it, and most satisfaction measures are not based on areas of service considered important to consumers.” ⁴⁷	Providers are incentivized to improve consumer-directed quality to attract potential residents. However, there is evidence that LTCH users often lack the ability to understand and interpret quality data, even when available publicly ⁴⁸ and may focus on the superficial factors such as the foyer and the way the building looks ⁴⁹ . There is also evidence that residents’ satisfaction may not align with quality: ‘quality riddles’ exist when some residents may want more autonomy and may choose a lesser standard of care (and therefore a substandard of service) ⁵⁰ e.g. a user may report that they are more pleased with the service from a less qualified carer not trained in dementia, than a more competent carer.
Relationship-centred quality measurement	Measuring person-centred care or relationship-centred care focuses on the needs of the person and the quality of their relationships and has been a response to counter reduction, medical-centric and commercialized ways of measuring quality. ⁵¹ An example would be: “Rate your satisfaction with the level of involvement your family and significant others are able to have, in making decisions about your care at this LTCH.”	Providers are incentivized to improve quality on their own, without or regardless of government involvement. ⁵²

There has also been an international shift away from medical-centric and process measures to measures that focus on quality of life and person- and relationship-centredness although operationalizing these concepts has been difficult⁵³ as it is challenging to capture personal care experiences accurately.⁵⁴ Nevertheless, the Netherlands is one of the few OECD countries, along with England, which monitors residents' experiences in LTCHs such as through indicators on care plans, autonomy, and privacy.⁵⁵

There are few studies on the impact of interest groups on the quality of LTCHs despite a large number of reports from interest and advocacy groups calling for quality of life measures, improved accountability, and new models of care. Although few studies have examined the role of interest groups in driving quality of LTCHs, a Danish LTC expert has indicated the importance of interest groups as a driver of quality in Denmark's LTC system. Ældre Sagen (Dan Age) is one of the key Danish interest groups – a non-profit organization with membership of almost a million people or 16% of the population. It is because of organizations like this that the LTC sector is continually kept on the radar as a priority for the country.⁵⁶

Lesson 3: Attention is paid to ensure the right incentives exist and are aligned with a country's quality assurance mechanism. The current worldwide shift from structure and process measures to outcomes measures must be accompanied by incentives that are aligned with objectives to improve quality. A relationship-centred orientation to quality assurance mechanisms can incentivize providers to improve quality on their own regardless of whether there is government oversight.

Even decentralized regimes create room for national-level intervention

The most recent round of reforms in the Netherlands, which runs a decentralized inspection-based quality assurance system, took place in 2015, driven by austerity measures to safeguard financial sustainability and changing societal values. These reforms saw deinstitutionalization, further decentralization, and an increased focus on informal care provision. The reform was a continuation of the market-oriented reform philosophy that started in the 1980s to introduce regulated competition in the healthcare sector⁵⁷ and the impact of the reform on quality outcomes is not yet clear.⁵⁸

In the Netherlands, quality monitoring is the responsibility of municipalities and local councils. The decentralized system concurrently targets the direct service level and focuses on providers as well as health professionals in its regulatory mechanisms, through two laws governing LTCH quality: (i) Law on quality in care organizations; and (ii) Law on professions in health care.⁵⁹

- Regarding the first law, LTCHs are obliged to deliver quality care defined as effective, efficient, patient-centred, and attuned to the realistic needs of the patient. LTCHs have a degree of discretion to effect this and must have a quality system as well as submit an annual quality report to the Dutch Health Care Inspectorate (IGZ). The IGZ uses the information and determines a percentage of LTCHs to be inspected. If necessary, the Inspectorate can direct strict controls or further enforcement post-inspection.⁶⁰
- Regarding the second law, the law specifies educational requirements for eight professions (physicians, dentists, pharmacists, clinical psychologists, psychotherapists, physiotherapists, midwives, and nurses). All practitioners of these

professions have to be registered and residents can look up any provider in the register to check if they are qualified. Additionally, the law makes it a criminal offence for a professional to damage a client's health.⁶¹

Despite this decentralized system in the Netherlands, quality assurance is still a shared responsibility between central and municipal governments, and the IGZ – which monitors quality, safety, and accessibility. The IGZ is part of the Ministry of Health, reports directly to the Minister of Health, and has the authority to place LTCHs under supervision due to inadequate quality. In fact, in 2015, the IGZ placed 150 LTCHs under supervision due to poor quality.⁶²

Similarly, the Swedish national government appointed the Health and Social Care Inspectorate (IVO) to conduct a large-scale inspection of LTCHs for quality and safety, during the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic, although known for its decentralized system for quality assurance.⁶³

Lesson 4: National-level government involvement is common. Even countries with decentralized quality assurance systems have national governments which play an active role in regulating quality, particularly with respect to national legislation, standards, and inspection regimes.

Regulators must be set up properly to be effective

Calls for tougher regulation are common in times of crisis, and in Canada, there have been calls for an independent regulator at the national level, which should report not only to their own provincial government but to the federal government directly to enable high-performing provinces to learn from successes as well as detect poorer performing provinces.⁶⁴

Australia is an interesting country to consider, for its similarity to Canada in terms of structure and failings. Both countries saw a disproportionate burden of deaths during the pandemic in LTCHs, and in both countries, hospital and physician care are fully covered by Medicare, which excludes LTC and home care. Both Australia and Canada have the same priorities in terms of LTC: care standards, staffing, and funding.⁶⁵

The difference is that Australia has a regulator: the Australian Aged Care Quality and Safety Commission which regulates LTCHs and which has a statutory basis. The functions of the regulator are to:

- approve aged care providers to receive subsidies under the Aged Care Act;
- regulate providers through accrediting aged care services;
- conduct quality reviews;
- monitor quality of care;
- impose sanctions;
- handle complaints;
- undertake consumer engagement; and
- provide education.⁶⁶

There has been disappointment with this regime, however. In its final report, the Australian Royal Commission into Aged Care Quality and Safety criticized the current regulatory arrangements as lacking effectiveness and too reliant on accreditation audits which are

inefficient and ineffective in addressing substandard care as well as having sanctioning arrangements which are ineffective. The Commission proposed new regulatory arrangements:

“The current aged care system and its weak and ineffective regulatory arrangements did not arise by accident. The move to ritualistic regulation was a natural consequence of the Government’s desire to restrain expenditure in aged care. In essence, having not provided enough funding for good quality care, the regulatory arrangements could only pay lip service to the requirement that the care that was provided be of high quality. We have proposed a new regulatory system that will be more rigorous and more vigilant.”⁶⁷

Like Australia, the UK has a centralized inspection-based quality assurance system. In the UK, the establishment of the regulator started with new legislation, the Care Standards Act 2000, which reformed the regulatory system for LTCHs in the UK, and which set up a new independent regulatory body was set up: the National Care Standards Commission (NCSC). Nine years later, the Care Quality Commission (CQC) was set up as a result of more new legislation, the Health and Social Care Act 2008, which merged three separate Commissions.

To replace these three Commissions, the CQC was created in shadow form on October 1, 2008, and began operating on April 1, 2009.

A key characteristic of the UK quality assurance regime is that the CQC is a single system regulating all health and social care and has the capability of regulating with perspective and a view of the whole system with all its links and interdependencies.⁶⁸

In a blog article by The King’s Fund, entitled *Are we expecting too much from the Care Quality Commission?*, the sheer number of organizations under the purview of the CQC was noted: more than 20,000 organizations in 40,000 locations⁶⁹ and concern by the CQC then Chair, Jo Williams about capacity.⁷⁰ Similarly in Australia, the independent regulator there has been found to be under-resourced, and lacking capacity and capability to perform its functions.⁷¹

Furthermore, research in this domain has raised doubt regarding the usefulness of CQC ratings. A study on the impact of CQC inspections in hospitals found that CQC inspections were not associated with improvements in quality of care at hospitals.⁷² Another study found that during the first wave of the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic, CQC ratings were not associated with COVID-19 outbreaks or asymptomatic cases in LTCHs.⁷³

In the UK, all LTCHs have to register with the CQC and meet minimum standards for quality and safety in areas including information, care, prevention of abuse, and staffing. The approach is risk-based in that regulation activity is targeted where needed.⁷⁴ The Commission inspects all local authority-run and privately-run LTCHs, using a set of National Minimum Standards that include air quality, food, and entertainment as well as enforcement powers. Unannounced inspections are made on a regular basis and in response to complaints. Although non-compliance sanctions are set out in legislation, only a very small proportion of LTCHs fail to meet standards or are sanctioned against non-compliance.⁷⁵

Similarly, in Australia, there are a range of sanctions from remedial action plans at the lower end to fines and termination of LTCH licenses at the more severe end; in practice, however, the Australian regulator operates at the lower remedial end, working with providers to find solutions. Examples in other jurisdictions reflect a similar practice: in the US, which has regulation (a

function jointly undertaken by federal and state governments) focused on identifying and reporting noncompliance, sanctions are rarely applied in reality⁷⁶ and in Denmark, we are told that “very rarely the inspectors can shut a place down if they find the conduct poses an imminent danger to the citizens. That almost never happens though!”. It appears that without effectual follow-through of sanctions, even the strictest regime is powerless to influence quality improvement.

Austrian experts noted that the international convention known as ‘Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (OPCAT)’ has been implemented by Commissions in many countries to ensure compliance including in the LTCH setting. However, while it can be a helpful instrument and necessary to prevent the worst cases of institutional abuse or neglect, poor levels of care can happen even in ‘quality certified’ LTCHs.

Lesson 5: LTC quality regulators must be appropriately resourced. Much is expected of regulators, yet some are hampered due to inadequate resourcing. It is important to consider the operational sustainability in terms of its capacity and capability when setting up an independent regulator to regulate quality of care in LTCHs, and to be aware of the limitations of regulators since harsher sanctions are rarely utilized in practice so effectual follow-through is essential.

Public reporting often holds more promise than it can deliver

Public reporting in LTC settings was first initiated more than two decades ago in the United States (US). For this reason, much of academic literature is US-focused and cross-country comparative studies on public reporting is scarce.

The US experience shows us that when there are survey and rating systems in place, actors can be perversely motivated to pursue ratings rather than meaningful increases in quality-of-life and quality-of-care satisfaction. The *Nursing Home Compare* (5-star rating system) in the US, run by a federal agency, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS), is an example of such a system. Studies note that there is uncertainty over whether the system actually improves quality of life or resident satisfaction. The system was introduced in 2008 and ratings are created starting with the grade from the in-person inspections and then awards bonus points for LTCHs which score well on two other aspects: staffing and quality of care. Authors have argued that the system has incentivized LTCH operators to ‘improve their ratings, but not their quality’.⁷⁷ Investigative journalism by The New York Times found that the government rarely audits the nursing home’s self-reported data, and some were ‘incentivized to fudge their numbers.’ Nursing homes that were rated five stars in the *Nursing Home Compare* were almost as likely to fail in-person inspections as to pass them. Another investigation by an analytics company compared self-reported LTCH data with actual hospital admissions data and found that half of nursing homes underreported potentially deadly pressure ulcers or bed sores by at least 50%.⁷⁸ This suggests that in public reporting systems, a reliance on self-reporting is unwise and auditing of self-reported data by LTCH is crucial.

A multi-country study found that awareness of publicly available information was typically higher among care providers than residents and their families; the internet was often used as the sole medium for disseminating results, restricting a sizeable proportion of stakeholders from accessing the information; and the ability of users to understand the quality indicators was

questionable. The authors emphasized that the most important question is whether users can act on the information and whether they would make different decisions based on it.⁷⁹

In the UK, the regulator makes information on LTCHs publicly available on its website. However, only 15% of users are aware of the information with only 1% of users actually using the information displayed.⁸⁰ England recently discontinued a star-rating ranking LTCHs.

Similarly, an Austrian study found that contrary to expectations, competition and choice do not play a role in driving up quality since potential residents choose LTCHs based not only quality indicators but on other factors such as proximity to current location of residence or closeness to family members.⁸¹ Similarly in the US, a study found that users of *Nursing Home Compare* are less likely to use it to make decisions based on quality than to research the location of nursing homes.⁸²

Lesson 6: Public reporting must be understandable and inform decision-making. It is not enough to achieve accuracy and transparency of information; publicly available information must be understandable from a user's perspective and have practical value in decision-making. Evidence shows users may not be aware of the existence of public reporting, if they are then they may not understand the information, and despite having the information, make decisions based on factors other than or in addition to quality.

Fiscal challenges accompany accountability challenges

The preceding sections point to the need to be clear about points of accountability and where accountability lies, in relation to local-level or national-level governments, and the degree of public accountability and transparency built into the design of monitoring regimes. Apart from the challenge of being clear as to which body is accountable and responsible, and the extent of public accountability, there is another challenge that is universally experienced: fiscal sustainability.

All countries reviewed for this report facing fiscal challenges in sustaining LTCHs for their ageing populations. The Danish expert consulted also emphasized the importance of sustainable local financing as determinant of high quality LTCHs in Denmark. A European Commission report⁸³ described the expectation that:

“...decentralisation will result in better value for money, because the municipalities operate on a local level and, it is assumed, they have more insight into what is needed. While the government decentralised some of the care homes, the decentralisation was accompanied by budget cuts. Older people are being encouraged to stay at home for longer – care at home can be provided with less budget than residence in a nursing home. Lastly, as mentioned above, the government aims for a more effective use of informal care, encouraging people first of all to involve their own social network in the provision of some care tasks. All in all, since 2015, the municipalities have struggled to find a balance between providing quality care and managing care budgets.”

Canadian experts note that there is the accountability challenge together with the fiscal challenge in reforming LTC in Canada, and consideration needs to be given as to which level of government has sufficient fiscal capacity, given the reality of uneven fiscal capacity between government levels and between provinces in Canada.⁸⁴

Lesson 7: Fiscal capacity is a fundamental requirement. Sustainable funding is necessary to support robust quality improvement mechanisms. All countries reviewed reported challenges with fiscal sustainability, and Canadian experts recommend attention be paid to the uneven fiscal capacity between levels of government and between provinces.

Shift from institutional to home care

In most decentralized jurisdictions, ‘quality standards’ were introduced to describe the amount of time and type of support older adults could receive, with much discretion given to social workers who can act within the politically influenced municipal framework.⁸⁵ However, the cultural and political shift towards informal care provision in home settings has altered public expectations for care delivery. For example, in Denmark, a historic trend of increasing professionalization in long-term care was observed until the recent focus on informal care and home care lowered care expectations. From 1994 to 2007, structural reform contributed to substantial changes that increased marketization, free-choice, and development of common terminology and standards in long term care provision. In 2012/2013, the Danish Elderly Commission recommended prevention, reablement, rehabilitation, and prioritizing the most needy. This cultural and political shift has led to the unintended deprofessionalizing of care in institutional settings as more and more informal and unpaid care is provided in home and community settings. There are many studies that have examined the impact of this higher burden on informal and unpaid caregivers, which is especially relevant for low formal care countries with high concentration of family caregivers such as Poland, Spain, Portugal, and Ireland.⁸⁶

Similarly, in the Netherlands, due to the shift of the care burden to the informal sector, municipalities were confronted with the challenge of supporting informal caregivers, which led to new policy initiatives such as the 2015 reforms to support informal caregivers.⁸⁷ An example of this was that long term care for those who do not need 24-hour supervision is now assessed by district nurses, and is covered under the Health Insurance Act, which also includes support for informal caregivers, sheltered housing, and support for clients to organize their lives.⁸⁸

Lesson 8: Shifts to home care can result in unintended de-professionalizing of care provision. Shifts from institutional to informal and home-based care can have the unintended impact of reducing care expectations and lowering professionalism in the LTC sector.

A community-development and whole-of-society approach to LTC needs

In Canada, there have been increasing calls for the integration of LTC into wider public health systems. A WHO report on Integrated Care called for the integration of LTC with other health and social systems to support person-centred approaches to provide care where and when it is needed.⁸⁹

One of the ways LTC needs to be integrated is to ensure joint coordination of informal and formal care. A critical task that Dutch municipalities had to tackle was how to stimulate the complementary services of provider organizations who offered formal care and provider organizations that offered informal care.⁹⁰ Some municipalities organized ‘neighbourhood teams’ whereby several organizations – involved in formal and informal care – work together in a local team under the supervision of the municipality and a district nurse. With the overarching goal of smooth cooperation between providers of different levels of care, these teams aimed to:

- ensure cooperation between formal care organizations and informal care organizations whereby ‘formal care should support informal care and not the other way around’;
- ensure cooperation between municipalities and the formal care and informal care organizations whereby ‘municipalities would be the coordinating point’; and
- ensure the municipalities work cooperatively with their populations and had a realistic understanding of their population’s need of care, and their available social supports.

As one study concluded, “these types of cooperation are considered as indispensable in guaranteeing, and even increasing, the quality of LTC provisions.”⁹¹

The existing evidence is sparse on the link between neighbourhood or community-development and its impact on LTC quality, although grey literature abounds in the promise of newer models of care which incorporate amenities and social assets of the surrounding neighbourhood.

Lesson 9: A community-development and whole-of-society approach to LTC needs is the way forward. Neighbourhood and community development have been a critical part of some countries’ reform journey towards increasing quality of LTC, and evidence is building (but currently sparse) in terms of the impact of these on LTC quality.

Changing cultural norms include preventive LTC

Quality in LTC is a normative concept and reflects norms in social, professional, and personal lives and quality of life. While it might be tempting to borrow standards from acute health care settings, these do not necessarily meet the unique needs and norms of LTCH residents, their formal and informal caregivers.⁹²

The Dutch LTC system has been described as unique, in that reforms have not been about only quality or cost-efficiency but driven from a normative place and cultural values on solidarity versus individual responsibility, and public versus personal responsibility.⁹³ As touched on above, the cultural value related to living independently as long as possible has underpinned the shift from institutional to home-based care. Additionally, local government is considered to be “best informed about the local situation and also best capable to deliver efficient, client-centred and integrated care at the local level because of its responsibility for various adjacent policy areas including housing, welfare programs, and local planning.”⁹⁴ This is known as the subsidiarity principle – which is that social and political issues should be dealt with at the most local level, and an acceptance in society that municipalities are therefore best placed to know best the needs of their residents.⁹⁵

A qualitative study with nine Dutch municipalities found that for the 2015 round of Dutch LTC reforms, municipalities perceived themselves to be prepared for changes and the assumption of new responsibilities in the short-term but underestimated the long-term challenges ahead of them such as the development of a ‘participation society’ – the notion that governments should empower individuals to take responsibility for their own lives and communities.⁹⁶

The Dutch recognized the need to change attitudes towards LTC from being reactive to proactive: rather than ‘being a government that merely responds to people’s self-proclaimed healthcare needs’, they recognized that ‘municipalities would have to fulfil a more preventive role in the background’ a role that emphasizes chronic disease management and integrated

care pathways across service settings.⁹⁷ This is part of a European movement towards integrated, preventive, and rehabilitative LTC.⁹⁸ For example, in Austria, specific interventions have included establishing multi-disciplinary hospital facilities and assessments for older people suffering multiple chronic conditions, and preventing and counselling home visits.⁹⁹

Some Canadian advocates have expressly called for the need for a mental health promotion framework given the impacts on residents, staff, and family caregivers' mental health and wellbeing from the pandemic.¹⁰⁰

Lesson 10: LTC reforms reflect changing cultural norms and advanced jurisdictions are increasingly incorporating preventive LTC – services that aim to prolong independence and re-enable older adults to live well outside institutional care for as long as possible – in its purview. LTC reforms can reflect shifting cultural values and the most advanced jurisdictions are incorporating preventive long-term care into its purview for action.

Conclusion

Lessons from abroad point to the need to understand the complexities of modifying existing policies and implementing new policies to improve quality of LTCHs. The policy traditions and cultural norms of a place drive major shifts such as the shift from formal institutionalized care to informal home-based care. Incentives need to be carefully considered and aligned to support and facilitate the delivery of policy objectives, even when the policy initiatives themselves are the right ones since good policies alone will not result in successful improvement. Critically, the specialist skills – in terms of leadership and management – that are required to maintain and drive increasing quality in LTCHs are a critical foundation to any new policies.

Canadian experts have made a number of proposals to improve quality of LTCH. Some have called for “new federal legislation for LTC to hold provinces and territories accountable to the national standards.”¹⁰¹ Others have recommended a Seniors Ombudsman¹⁰² which could serve as a complementary measure to new legislation, and may provide greater accountability in the sector, and lead to the establishment of national-level family and residents' councils. There has also been a recommendation to establish an independent regulator.¹⁰³

Still other experts propose that it may be possible to build onto existing arrangements to exploit the strengths and minimize the weaknesses of Canada's federal model. For example, given the limitations of fiscal transfers and accords to influence behaviour, some suggest adding a Long-Term Care Insurance plan onto the existing Old Age Security system. Shared responsibility between federal and provincial levels would be essential to designate providers as ‘qualifying providers’ and monitor quality according to national standards.¹⁰⁴ However, other experts raise concerns on the political feasibility of this recommendation and the considerable barriers in creating a new national insurance requiring the accreditation of, monitoring of continued accreditation of, qualifying providers, and the establishment of processing insurance claims systems at the national level, linked to provincial populations.

This report offers insights and lessons from other jurisdictions to contribute to this discourse on quality improvement efforts in LTCHs, which will always be a multi-player, multi-strategy endeavour especially in the Canadian context. The simultaneous pursuit of multiple objectives such as fiscal sustainability, resource-efficiency, resident satisfaction, and better working

arrangements, is challenging given competing priorities and will produce direct and indirect, intended, and unintended consequences for all parties affected.

The most advanced jurisdictions have built LTC systems with dignity as a core value, and their systems integrate LTC within the wider health and social care sectors as well as with the informal care sector. Observed cycles of reform, reform reversals, and re-reforms in jurisdictions around the world warn us that a formative and learning approach should be taken when introducing new, or modifying existing, quality assurance mechanisms in Canada, bearing in mind the ten lessons presented in this report.

Appendix 1: Search terms and inclusion criteria

Search terms and inclusion criteria are outlined below.

Definition of long-term care homes

In this report, we use Health Canada’s definition of LTCH which describes LTCHs as living accommodation for people who require on-site delivery of 24 hour, 7 days a week supervised care, including professional health services, personal care and services such as meals, laundry and housekeeping.¹⁰⁵

Note that in Europe, "long-term care" is used to describe both LTCHs and care provided in home settings (referred to a 'home care'). In this report, we focus on long-term care homes (LTCHs).

Care settings for long-term care services

The term LTCHs refers to nursing and residential care homes which provide accommodation and LTC as a package. This refers to specially designed institutions or hospital-like settings (e.g. nursing homes) where the predominant service component is LTC and the services are provided for people with moderate to severe functional restrictions.

LTC provided in home settings and home care are excluded from the scope of this paper.

In searching academic and grey literature, the following key search terms were used and the following inclusion criteria applied.

Key Search Terms	Inclusion Criteria
“Long-term care” or “Care home” or “Nursing home” or “Aged care” or “Residential care” “aged” “elderly” “quality” “review” “reforms” “regulation” “lessons” “implementation”	Studies reporting system-level strategies or factors Published within the last two decades i.e. from 2002 English language articles Focuses on quality or impact on quality of care in LTCHs

Appendix 2: Input from key informants

No.	Name
Canada	
1.	Dr. Colleen M. Flood PhD University of Ottawa Research Chair in Health Law & Policy
2.	Dr. Amy Hsu PhD Investigator at the Bruyère Research Institute uOttawa Brain and Mind-Bruyère Research Institute Chair in Primary Health Care in Dementia (2019-2024)
3.	Dr. James Conklin PhD Associate Professor, Applied Human Sciences Investigator, Bruyère Research Institute Concordia University Montreal
Denmark	
4.	Mrs. Louise Weikop Head of Quality and Innovation in the Municipality of Aalborg Denmark
5.	Professor Bent Greve PhD Department of Social Sciences and Business, Roskilde University, Denmark
Austria	
6.	Dr. Kai Leichsenring PhD Executive Director European Centre for Social Welfare Policy and Research, Austria

References

1. Nies H, Leichsenring K, van der V R, Rodrigues R, Gobet P, Holdsworth L, Mak S, Durrett EH, Repetti M, Naiditch M, Hammar T, Mikkola H, Finne-Soveri H, Hujanen T, Carretero S, Cordero L, Ferrando M, Emilsson T, Ljunggren G, Di Santo P, Ceruzzi F, Turk E. Quality management and quality assurance in long-term care. INTERLINKS [Internet]. 2010 May [cited 2022 Feb 22]. Available from: http://interlinks.euro.centre.org/sites/default/files/WP4_Overview_FINAL_04_11.pdf
2. Murakami Y, Colombo F. Regulation to improve quality in long-term care, in A good life in old age? Monitoring and improving quality in long-term care. The Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development [Internet]. 2013 Jun 17 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/a-good-life-in-old-age/regulation-to-improve-quality-in-long-term-care_9789264194564-8-en DOI: /10.1787/9789264194564-8-en
3. The Social Protection Committee. A voluntary European quality framework for social services. European Social Protection Committee [Internet]. 2010 Oct 8 [cited 2022 Feb 20]. Available from: https://childhub.org/sites/default/files/library/attachments/spc_qf_document_spc_2010_10_8_final_1.pdf
4. Nies H, van der VR, Leichsenring K. Quality measurement and improvement in long-term care in Europe, in A good life in old age? OCED publishing [Internet]. 2013 June 17 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/a-good-life-in-old-age/quality-measurement-and-improvement-in-long-term-care-in-europe_9789264194564-11-en DOI: 10.1787/9789264194564-en
5. Zigant V, King D. Quality assurance practices in long-term care in Europe: Emerging evidence on care market management. European Commission [Internet]. 2019 July [cited 2022 Feb 21]. Available from: <https://ec.europa.eu/social/BlobServlet?docId=22183&langId=en>
6. Government of Canada. Long-term facilities-based care [Internet]. Canada: Government of Canada; 2004 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/home-continuing-care/long-term-facilities-based-care.html
7. Courtin E, Jemai N, Mossialos E. Mapping support policies for informal carers across the European Union. *Health Policy* [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2022 Feb 8];118(1):84–94. Available from: <https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0168851014001948>
8. Gori C, Fernandez J-L, Wittenberg R, editors. Long-Term Care Reforms in OECD Countries [Internet]. Policy Press; 2015 [cited 2022 Feb 8]. Available from: <http://policy.press.universitypressscholarship.com/view/10.1332/policypress/9781447305057.001.0001/upso-9781447305057>
9. Borrell C, Espelt A, Rodríguez-Sanz M, Navarro V. Politics and health. *Journal of Epidemiology Community Health* [Internet]. 2007 Aug [cited 2022 Mar 1];61(8):658–9. Available from: <https://jech.bmj.com/content/61/8/658>
10. Ranci C, Pavolini E. Reforms in long-term care policies in Europe: Investigating institutional change and social impacts [Internet]. New York: Springer; 2013 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/274511927_Reforms_in_Long-Term_Care_Policies_in_Europe_an_Introduction
11. Esping-Andersen G. The three worlds of welfare capitalism [Internet]. Cambridge: Polity Press; 1990 [cited 2022 Feb 21]. Available from: <https://lanekenworthy.files.wordpress.com/2017/03/reading-espingandersen1990pp9to78.pdf>

-
12. Borchorst A. Welfare State Regimes, Women's Interests and the EC. In: *Gendering Welfare States* Gendering welfare states [Internet]. 1 Oliver's Yard, 55 City Road, London, EC1Y 1SP, United Kingdom: SAGE Publications Ltd; 1994 [cited 2022 Feb 19]. p. 26–44. Available from: <http://sk.sagepub.com/books/gendering-welfare-states/n3.xml>
 13. Dunleavy P, Park A, Taylor R. *The UK's Changing Democracy*. London: LSE Press; 2018 Nov [cited 2022 Feb 22]. Available from: <https://press.lse.ac.uk/site/book-publishing/>
 14. te Velde H. The emergence of the Netherlands as a 'democratic' country. *J Mod Eur Hist* [Internet]. 2019 Apr 1 [cited 2022 Apr 8];17(2):161–70. Available from: <http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1611894419835747>
 15. Dyer SM, Valerie M, Arora N, Ross T, Winsall M, Tilden D, Crotty M. Review of international systems for long-term care of older people. Flinders University, Australia: Commonwealth of Australia. 2020 Sept 10. 117p. Report No.: 78-1-921730-01-6. Available from: <https://agedcare.royalcommission.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-09/Research%20Paper%20%20-%20Review%20of%20international%20systems%20for%20long-term%20care%20of....pdf>
 16. Widding-Havneraas T, Pedersen SH. The role of welfare regimes in the relationship between childhood economic stress and adult health: a multilevel study of 20 European countries. *SSM Population Health* [Internet]. 2020 Dec 12 [cited 2022 Mar 1]. Available from: <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2352827320303116?via%3Dihub>
 17. Ellermann A. Do policy legacies matter? Past and present guest worker recruitment in Germany. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* [Internet]. 2015 Jul 3 [cited 2022 Apr 8];41(8):1235–53. Available from: <http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/1369183X.2014.984667>
 18. Kingdon JW. *Agendas, alternatives, and public policies*. 2nd ed. New York: Longman; 2003. 253p.
 19. Stall NM, Brown KA, Maltsev A, Jones A, Costa AP, Allen V, et al. COVID-19 and Ontario's Long-Term Care Homes. Ontario COVID-19 Science Advisory Table [Internet]. 2021 Jan [cited 2022 Apr 8]. Available from: <https://covid19-sciencetable.ca/sciencebrief/covid-19-and-ontarios-long-term-care-homes-2/>
 20. Mouritzen P. 'Demokrati, elite og folk i den danske strukturreform', in Ástgeirsdóttir, K., Engelstad, F. & Simonsen, D. M., eds., *Demokrati og engagement. Paradokser i de nordiske demokratier*. DK: Nordic Council of Ministers; 2005. 35 p.
 21. Bundgaard U, Vrangbæk K. Reform by Coincidence? Explaining the Policy Process of Structural Reform in Denmark. *Scandinavian political studies* [Internet]. 2007 Nov 15 [cited 2022 Mar 1];30(4):491–520. Available from: <https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/j.1467-9477.2007.00190.x>
 22. Dyer SM, Valerie M, Arora N, Ross T, Winsall M, Tilden D, Crotty M. Review of international systems for long-term care of older people [Internet]. Flinders University, Adelaide, Australia: Australian Government; 2019. Available from: <https://agedcare.royalcommission.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-01/research-paper-2-review-international-systems-long-term-care.pdf>
 23. Fredriksson M. *Between Equity and Local Autonomy: A Governance Dilemma in Swedish Healthcare* [Internet] [PhD dissertation]. Uppsala: Acta Universitatis Upsaliensis; 2012. (Digital Comprehensive Summaries of Uppsala Dissertations from the Faculty of Medicine). Available from: <http://urn.kb.se/resolve?urn=urn:nbn:se:uu:diva-162605>

-
24. Robertson R, Gregory S, Jabbal J. The social care and health systems of nine countries [Internet]. London: The King's Fund; 2014. Available from: <https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/sites/default/files/media/commission-background-paper-social-care-health-system-other-countries.pdf>
 25. Jongen. The impact of the long-term care reform in the Netherlands: an accompanying analysis of an 'ongoing' reform [Internet]. Netherlands: Maastricht University; 2017 [cited 2022 Feb 8]. Available from: [https://cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/portal/en/publications/the-impact-of-the-longterm-care-reform-in-the-netherlands\(24bf8189-19a8-4209-bd41-5c5b5dbb5b8e\).html](https://cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/portal/en/publications/the-impact-of-the-longterm-care-reform-in-the-netherlands(24bf8189-19a8-4209-bd41-5c5b5dbb5b8e).html)
 26. Ibid.
 27. Schmidt AE, Leichsenring K, Staflinger H, Litwin C and Bauer A. The impact of COVID-19 on users and providers of Long-Term Care services in Austria. International Long-Term Care Policy Network, CPEC-LSE [Internet]. 2020 May 15 [cited 2022 Feb 20]. Available from: <https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/The-COVID-19-Long-Term-Care-situation-in-Austria-15-May.pdf>
 28. Ibid.
 29. Heidmarie H. Achieving quality long-term care in residential facilities. Federal Ministry of Labour, Social Affairs and Consumer Protection [Internet]. 2010 October 19 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <https://ec.europa.eu/social/BlobServlet?docId=8115&langId=en>
 30. Wallner J. Making quality visible. National quality certificate for old age and nursing homes in Austria (NQC) [Internet]. Austria: Nationales Qualitätszertifikat; 2015 Sept 15 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/OlderPersons/bestpractices/Presentation_Mr.JohannesWallner.pdf
 31. Jongen. The impact of the long-term care reform in the Netherlands: an accompanying analysis of an 'ongoing' reform [Internet]. Netherlands: Maastricht University; 2017 [cited 2022 Apr 8]. Available from: [https://cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/portal/en/publications/the-impact-of-the-longterm-care-reform-in-the-netherlands\(24bf8189-19a8-4209-bd41-5c5b5dbb5b8e\).html](https://cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/portal/en/publications/the-impact-of-the-longterm-care-reform-in-the-netherlands(24bf8189-19a8-4209-bd41-5c5b5dbb5b8e).html)
 32. Tolson D, Rolland Y, Andrieu S, Aquino J-P, Beard J, Benetos A, et al. International Association of Gerontology and Geriatrics: A Global Agenda for Clinical Research and Quality of Care in Nursing Homes. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association* [Internet]. 2011 Jan 18 [cited 2022 Apr 8];12(3):184–9. Available from: <https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1525861010004287>
 33. Wallner J. Making quality visible. National quality certificate for old age and nursing homes in Austria (NQC) [Internet]. Austria: Nationales Qualitätszertifikat; 2015 Sept 15 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/OlderPersons/bestpractices/Presentation_Mr.JohannesWallner.pdf
 34. Tolson D, Rolland Y, Andrieu S, Aquino J-P, Beard J, Benetos A, et al. International Association of Gerontology and Geriatrics: A Global Agenda for Clinical Research and Quality of Care in Nursing Homes. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association* [Internet]. 2011 Jan 18 [cited 2022 Apr 8];12(3):184–9. Available from: <https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1525861010004287>
 35. Ibid.

-
36. European Centre for Social Welfare Policy and Research, and others. Measuring Progress: Indicators for care homes. European Centre for Social Welfare Policy and Research [Internet]. 2010 Oct [cited 2022 Feb 20]. Available from: <https://myhomelife.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/EU-Report-on-Quality-Indicators-in-Care-Homes.pdf>
 37. Tolson D, Rolland Y, Andrieu S, Aquino J-P, Beard J, Benetos A, et al. International Association of Gerontology and Geriatrics: A Global Agenda for Clinical Research and Quality of Care in Nursing Homes. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association* [Internet]. 2011 Jan 18 [cited 2022 Apr 8];12(3):184–9. Available from: <https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1525861010004287>
 38. Ibid.
 39. Nationalen Qualitätszertifikat für Alten und Pflegeheime. What does the NQZ stand for [Internet]. Austria: NQZ; [Cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <https://www.nqz-austria.at/das-nqz/>
 40. Trigg L. Improving the quality of residential care for older people: a study of government approaches in England and Australia. London School of Economics and Political Science [Internet]. 2018 Apr [cited 2022 Feb 2]. Available from: <http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/3772/>
 41. Flood C, Wolfson M. 1st Year Thematic: Health Systems Law & Policy Lecture. CA: University of Ottawa; 2022 Feb 28 [cited 2022 Feb 28].
 42. Ibid.
 43. Trigg L. Improving the quality of residential care for older people: a study of government approaches in England and Australia. London School of Economics and Political Science [Internet]. 2018 Apr [cited 2022 Feb 2]. Available from: <http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/3772/>
 44. Ibid.
 45. Meagher G, Szebehely M. Long-Term Care in Sweden: Trends, Actors, and Consequences. In: Ranci C, Pavolini E, editors. *Reforms in Long-Term Care Policies in Europe* [Internet]. New York, NY: Springer New York; 2012 Nov 9 [cited 2022 Apr 8]. p. 55–78. Available from: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-1-4614-4502-9_3
 46. Trigg L. Improving the quality of residential care for older people: a study of government approaches in England and Australia. London School of Economics and Political Science [Internet]. 2018 Apr [cited 2022 Feb 22]. Available from: <http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/3772/>
 47. Geron SM. The quality of consumer-directed long-term care. *Generations* [Internet]. 2000 Fall [cited 2022 Mar 1];24(3):66. Available from: <https://search-ebSCOhost-com.myaccess.library.utoronto.ca/login.aspx?direct=true&db=rzh&AN=106047526&site=ehost-live>
 48. World Health Organization. Regional Office for Europe, European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, Kumpunen, Stephanie, Trigg, Lisa & Rodrigues, Ricardo. Public reporting in health and long-term care to facilitate provider choice. World Health Organization [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/144007>
 49. Ibid.
 50. Geron SM. The quality of consumer-directed long-term care. *Generations* [Internet]. 2000 Fall [cited 2022 Mar 1];24(3):66. Available from: <https://search-ebSCOhost-com.myaccess.library.utoronto.ca/login.aspx?direct=true&db=rzh&AN=106047526&site=ehost-live>

-
51. Scheffelaar A. About the client perspective. A participatory study evaluating the quality of long-term care relationships. Nivel, Postbus 1568 [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <https://repository.ubn.ru.nl/bitstream/handle/2066/213922/213922.pdf?sequence=1>
 52. Trigg L. Improving the quality of residential care for older people: a study of government approaches in England and Australia. London School of Economics and Political Science [Internet]. 2018 Apr [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/3772/>
 53. Francis DO, McPheeters ML, Noud M, Penson DF, Feurer ID. Checklist to operationalize measurement characteristics of patient-reported outcome measures. *Syst Rev* [Internet]. 2016 Aug 2 [cited 2022 Apr 8];5(1):129. Available from: <http://systematicreviewsjournal.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s13643-016-0307-4>
 54. European Commission. Directorate General for Employment, Social Affairs and Inclusion., LSE Consulting. Quality assurance practices in long-term care in Europe: emerging evidence on care market management [Internet]. LU: Publications Office; 2019 July [cited 2022 Apr 8]. Available from: <https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2767/167648>
 55. European Commission. Country Note: The Netherlands - A Good Life in Old Age. OECD [Internet]. 2013 June [cited 2022 Feb 20]. Available from: <https://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/Netherlands-OECD-EC-Good-Time-in-Old-Age.pdf>
 56. Rostgaard T. The COVID-19 Long-Term Care situation in Denmark. LTCcovid, International Long-Term Care Policy Network, CPEC-LSE [Internet]. 2020 May 25 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/The-COVID-19-Long-Term-Care-situation-in-Denmark-27-May-2020-3.pdf>
 57. Ibid.
 58. Bauer, E. Can the Dutch example help us improve long-term care and manage its costs? Maybe. *Forbes* [Internet]. 2020 Sept 1 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <https://www.forbes.com/sites/ebauer/2020/09/01/can-the-dutch-example-help-us-improve-long-term-care-and-manage-its-costs-maybe/?sh=301088bb76d5>
 59. European Commission. A Good Life in Old Age?: monitoring and improving quality in long-term care. OECD publishing [Internet]. 2013 June 17 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/a-good-life-in-old-age/quality-measurement-and-improvement-in-long-term-care-in-europe_9789264194564-11-en DOI: 10.1787/9789264194564-en
 60. European Commission. Country Note: The Netherlands - A Good Life in Old Age. OECD publishing [Internet]. 2013 June 17 [cited 2022 Feb 20]. Available from: <https://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/Netherlands-OECD-EC-Good-Time-in-Old-Age.pdf>
 61. European Commission. Directorate General for Employment, Social Affairs and Inclusion. Long-term care report: trends, challenges and opportunities in an ageing society Volume I [Internet]. LU: Publications Office; 2021 [cited 2022 Apr 8]. Available from: <https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2767/677726>
 62. Kelders Y, and de Vaan K. European Social Policy Network (ESPN) thematic report on challenges in long-term care: Netherlands. European Commission [Internet]. 2018 Mar [cited 2022 Feb 2]. Available from: <https://ec.europa.eu/social/BlobServlet?docId=19861&langId=en>
 63. Szebehely M. The impact of COVID-19 on long-term care in Sweden. LTCcovid, Long-Term Care Policy Network, CPEC-LSE [Internet]. 2020 July 22 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from:

-
- <https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/The-COVID-19-Long-Term-Care-situation-in-Sweden-22-July-2020-1.pdf>
64. Flood C, Thomas B. Forging a pathway to national standards in long-term care [Internet]. Canada: National Association of Federal Retirees; 2021 July 5 [cited 2022 Feb 20]. Available from: <https://www.federalretirees.ca/en/news-views/news-listing/september/forging-a-pathway-to-national-standards-in-long-term-care>
 65. Picard, A. A prescription for fixing elder care? Australia has already written the scripts [Internet]. Canada: Globe and Mail; 2021 March 30 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/article-a-prescription-for-fixing-elder-care-australia-has-already-written-the/>
 66. Royal Commission into Aged Care Quality and Safety. Final Report: Care, Dignity and Respect [Internet]. Australian Government: Department of Health; 2021 March [cited 2022 Feb 2]. Available from: <https://agedcare.royalcommission.gov.au/sites/default/files/2021-03/final-report-executive-summary.pdf>
 67. Ibid.
 68. Billings J, and Holdsworth J. Care Quality Commission (CQC) – the independent regulator of all health and adult social care in England [Internet]. United Kingdom: Interlinks; [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: http://interlinks.euro.centre.org/model/example/CareQualityCommission_CQC_TheIndependentRegulatorOfAllHealthAndAdultSocialCareInEngland
 69. Anna Dixon. Are we expecting too much from the Care Quality Commission? [Internet]. United Kingdom: The King's Fund; 2012 April 5 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/blog/2012/04/are-we-expecting-too-much-care-quality-commission>
 70. BBC Radio 4. Abortion clinic checks 'had considerable impact' on CQC [Internet]. United Kingdom: BBC Radio; 2012 April 05 [cited 2022 Feb 1] Available from: http://news.bbc.co.uk/today/hi/today/newsid_9711000/9711222.stm
 71. Royal Commission into Aged Care Quality and Safety. Final Report: Care, Dignity and Respect [Internet]. Australian Government: Department of Health; 2021 March [cited 2022 Feb 20]. Available from: <https://agedcare.royalcommission.gov.au/sites/default/files/2021-03/final-report-executive-summary.pdf>
 72. Castro-Avila A, Bloor K, Thompson C. The effect of external inspections on safety in acute hospitals in the National Health Service in England: A controlled interrupted time-series analysis. *J Health Serv Res Policy* [Internet]. 2019 April 12 [cited 2022 Apr 8];24(3):182–90. Available from: <http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1355819619837288>
 73. Tulloch JSP, Green R, Tunnah C, Coffey E, Ashton M, Ghebrehewet S. COVID-19 outbreaks in care homes during the first wave: are Care Quality Commission ratings a good predictor of at-risk homes? *Journal of Hospital Infection* [Internet]. 2021 Jan 12 [cited 2022 Apr 8];111:96–101. Available from: <https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0195670121000086>
 74. European Commission. Country Note: United Kingdom - A Good Life in Old Age. OECD Publication [Internet]. 2013 June [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <https://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/UnitedKingdom-OECD-EC-Good-Time-in-Old-Age.pdf>
 75. Ibid.

-
76. Braithwaite J, Makkai T, Braithwaite V. *Regulating Aged Care*. Edward Elgar Publishing, Inc. [Internet]. 2007 [cited 2022 Apr 8]. Available from: <http://www.elgaronline.com/view/9781847200013.xml>
 77. Silver-Greenberg J, Gebeloff R. *Maggots, rape and yet five stars: How US ratings of nursing homes mislead the public* [Internet]. New York: The New York Times; 2021 Aug 4 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/13/business/nursing-homes-ratings-medicare-covid.html>
 78. Integra Med Analytics. *Underreporting in nursing home quality measures* [Internet]. United States: Integra Med Analytics; 2020 Aug 25 [cited 2022 Feb 2]. Available from: <https://www.nursinghomereporting.com/post/underreporting-in-nursing-home-quality-measures>
 79. World Health Organization, Regional Office for Europe, European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies, Kumpunen S, Trigg L, Rodrigues R. *Public reporting in health and long-term care to facilitate provider choice*. Denmark: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2014. 48p. Report No.: 2077-1584. Available from: <https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/144007>
 80. Commission for Social Care Inspection (CSCI). *Commission for Social Care Inspection Annual Report and Accounts 2008-09*. United Kingdom: TSO information & publishing solutions; 2009. p.128. Report No.: 9780102961140. Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/250486/0664.pdf
 81. Rodrigues R, Trigg L, Schmidt AE, Leichsenring K. *The public gets what the public wants: Experiences of public reporting in long-term care in Europe*. *Health Policy* [Internet]. 2014 May [cited 2022 Apr 8];116(1):84–94. Available from: <https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0168851014000049>
 82. Castle NG. *Consumers' Use of Internet-Based Nursing Home Report Cards*. *The Joint Commission Journal on Quality and Patient Safety* [Internet]. 2009 June [cited 2022 Apr 8];35(6):316–23. Available from: <https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S155372500935045X>
 83. Kelders Y, and de Vaan K. *European Social Policy Network (ESPN) thematic report on challenges in long-term care: Netherlands*. European Commission [Internet]. 2018 Mar [cited 2022 Feb 2]. Available from: <https://ec.europa.eu/social/BlobServlet?docId=19861&langId=en>
 84. Flood C, Wolfson M. *1st Year Thematic: Health Systems Law & Policy Lecture*. CA: University of Ottawa; 2022 Feb 28 [cited 2022 Feb 28].
 85. Greve B. *Long-term care for the elderly in Europe: development and prospects*. Abingdon, Oxon: Routledge; 2017. 210p.
 86. Gobet P, Emilsson T. *Integration as 'Boundary Redefinition Process.'* In: Leichsenring K, Billings J, Nies H, editors. *Long-Term Care in Europe* [Internet]. London: Palgrave Macmillan UK; 2013 [cited 2022 Apr 8]. 118–139p. Available from: http://link.springer.com/10.1057/9781137032348_6
 87. Jongen. *The impact of the long-term care reform in the Netherlands: an accompanying analysis of an 'ongoing' reform* [Internet]. Netherlands: Maastricht University; 2017 [cited 2022 Apr 8]. Available from: [https://cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/portal/en/publications/the-impact-of-the-longterm-care-reform-in-the-netherlands\(24bf8189-19a8-4209-bd41-5c5b5dbb5b8e\).html](https://cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/portal/en/publications/the-impact-of-the-longterm-care-reform-in-the-netherlands(24bf8189-19a8-4209-bd41-5c5b5dbb5b8e).html)
 88. World Health Organization. *Kroneman M, Boerma W, van den Berg M, Groenewegen P, de Jong J, van Ginneken E. Netherlands: Health System Review*. Denmark: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2016. 239p. Report No.: 1817-6127. Available from: <https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/330244>

-
89. World Health Organization. Framework for countries to achieve an integrated continuum of long-term care. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021. 53p. Report No.: 978-92-4-003884-4. Available from: <https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240038844>
 90. Ibid.
 91. Ibid.
 92. European Commission. Country Note: The Netherlands - A Good Life in Old Age. OECD publishing [Internet]. 2013 June 17 [cited 2022 Feb 20]. Available from: <https://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/Netherlands-OECD-EC-Good-Time-in-Old-Age.pdf>
 93. Maarse H. The experience of searching long-term care for the elderly: client choice in long-term care in the Netherlands. European Cross Border Care Collaborations (EUCBCC) Project Report [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2022 Feb 1] Available from: https://www.maastrichtuniversity.nl/sites/default/files/maarse._the_experience_of_searching_long-term_care_for_the_elderly.pdf
 94. Ibid.
 95. Jongen. The impact of the long-term care reform in the Netherlands: an accompanying analysis of an 'ongoing' reform [Internet]. Netherlands: Maastricht University; 2017 [cited 2022 Apr 8]. Available from: [https://cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/portal/en/publications/the-impact-of-the-longterm-care-reform-in-the-netherlands\(24bf8189-19a8-4209-bd41-5c5b5dbb5b8e\).html](https://cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/portal/en/publications/the-impact-of-the-longterm-care-reform-in-the-netherlands(24bf8189-19a8-4209-bd41-5c5b5dbb5b8e).html)
 96. Ibid.
 97. Jongen. The impact of the long-term care reform in the Netherlands: an accompanying analysis of an 'ongoing' reform [Internet]. Netherlands: Maastricht University; 2017 [cited 2022 Apr 8]. Available from: [https://cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/portal/en/publications/the-impact-of-the-longterm-care-reform-in-the-netherlands\(24bf8189-19a8-4209-bd41-5c5b5dbb5b8e\).html](https://cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/portal/en/publications/the-impact-of-the-longterm-care-reform-in-the-netherlands(24bf8189-19a8-4209-bd41-5c5b5dbb5b8e).html)
 98. Kümpers S, Allen K, Campbell L, Dieterich A, Glasby J, Kagialaris G, Mastroiannakis T, Pokrajac T, Ruppe G, Turk E, van der Veen Roelf, Wagner L. Prevention and rehabilitation for older people within Long-term Care in seven European countries -overarching topics and the meaning of social participation. International journal of integrated care [Internet]. 2010 May [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: http://interlinks.euro.centre.org/sites/default/files/WP3_Overview_FINAL_04_11.pdf
 99. Ibid.
 100. MacCourt P. Supporting mental health and well-being in community residential care settings. Canadian Standards Association [Internet]. 2021 [cited 2022 Feb 20]. Available from: <https://www.csagroup.org/article/research/supporting-mental-health-and-well-being-in-community-residential-care-settings>
 101. Hsu, A. Will 2022 be the dawn of a new era for long-term care in Canada? Yes, with federal leadership [Internet]. Canada: The Hill Times; 2022 Feb 7 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <https://www.hilltimes.com/2022/02/07/will-2022-be-the-dawn-of-a-new-era-for-long-term-care-in-canada-yes-with-federal-leadership/341996>
 102. Flood C, Thomas B. Forging a pathway to national standards in long-term care [Internet]. Canada: National Association of Federal Retirees; 2021 July 5 [cited 2022 Feb 20]. Available

-
- from: <https://www.federalretirees.ca/en/news-views/news-listing/september/forging-a-pathway-to-national-standards-in-long-term-care>
103. Ibid.
104. Tuohy C. A new federal framework for long-term care in Canada. IRPP Policy Options [Internet]. 2020 August 20 [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: <https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/august-2020/a-new-federal-framework-for-long-term-care-in-canada/>
105. Government of Canada. Long-term facilities-based care [Internet]. Canada: Government of Canada; 2004 Oct 1 [cited 2022 Feb 22]. Available from: <https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/home-continuing-care/long-term-facilities-based-care.html>